
INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 11 SEPTEMBER 2008 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Bainbridge (Chairman), Councillors Mrs Farmer,  Knapton (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Fisher), McDevitt (as substitute for Councillor Glover), Ms Patrick (from 10.15 am), Mrs Rutherford, Mrs Styth and Mrs Vasey 

ALSO

PRESENT:
The Reverend Canon Dr R D Pratt  (Chairman of the Children


and Young People’s Priority Group) and Mr Amrik Panaser (the Children’s Trust Lead of Carlisle Local Delivery Platforms)
attended part of the meeting



IOS.68/08
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Mrs Fisher, Glover, Mrs Bowman (Economic Development and Enterprise Portfolio Holder) and the Deputy Town Clerk and Chief Executive. 

IOS.69/08
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor McDevitt declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.3 – Work Programme and the Committee’s discussion about the Movement Strategy.  The interest related to the fact that Councillor McDevitt sat on the Highways Transport Working Group referred to in the discussion.

IOS.70/08
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting held on 31 July 2008 be agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

IOS.71/08
CALL IN OF DECISIONS 

There were no matters, which had been the subject of call in.

IOS.72/08
FORWARD PLAN 

(a)  Monitoring of Items Relevant to this Committee

The Scrutiny Manager (Mrs Tibbs) submitted report LDS.60/08 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 September 2008 to 31 December 2008) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee.

Referring to KD.059/08 – Brampton Business and Telecentre, Members indicated that they were agreeable to scrutinising the matter at the next meeting of the Committee on 23 October 2008.

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 September 2008 to 31 December 2008) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee be noted; and the Committee wished to scrutinise the Report concerning the Brampton Business and Telecentre at the October 2008 meeting.

(b)  RESOLVED – That it be noted that the following items scheduled in a previous Forward Plan for consideration at this meeting were not included on the Agenda for the reasons stated:

· KD.050/08 – Local Development Scheme 2008-2011 – had been deferred 

to allow for further work on the detail of the Local Development Scheme in order to take into account the additional requirements of the recently announced growth bid and re‑examine the existing programme.

· KD.052/08 – Caldewgate/Shaddongate Development Brief – had been deferred as the draft Development Brief was still under preparation and additional work was required with statutory organisations (such as the Environment Agency) to clarify the context for any proposals in the Brief.  It was essential to ensure that key requirements were incorporated into the draft Brief at an early stage prior to the matter being reported to Members.

· KD.055/08 – Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework Supplementary Planning Document – had been deferred as consultation had recently closed on the Supplementary Planning Document, and comments received were under consideration by Officers.  Further time was required to detail the responses and any necessary changes required to the Supplementary Planning Document as a result.  That would be undertaken prior to a report being produced.

IOS.73/08
WORK PROGRAMME

Councillor McDevitt, having declared a personal interest, remained within the meeting room but made no comment on the matter.

The Scrutiny Manager (Mrs Tibbs) presented the Work Programme for the Committee for 2007/08, highlighting the following matters:

· Movement Strategy, including Car Parking Strategy – the Committee had undertaken a workshop on 19 June 2008.  The County Council’s Highways Transport Working Group would consider the reports on 19 October, and make recommendations to the County Council Local Area Committee on 11 November.  Members were asked to consider whether they wished a report to their next meeting so that views could feed into the Local Area Committee meeting in November.

Members indicated their agreement with that course of action.

· Carlisle Renaissance – the reporting date was recorded as ‘to be confirmed’ – a meeting of the informal Chairs Group was scheduled to take place on 7 October 2008 to discuss future scrutiny arrangements, the outcome of which should be reported to the Committee at its next meeting.

· An excerpt from the Minutes of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 4 September 2008 (CROS.120/08) had been circulated requesting that this Committee nominated one Member to serve on the Performance Monitoring Task and Finish Group.

It was agreed that Councillor Mrs Vasey be nominated to represent the Committee on the Task and Finish Group.

A Member noted that a number of detailed and important items of business were scheduled for consideration at the 4 December 2008 meeting in addition to the budget.  She questioned whether an all day session would be required to enable effective scrutiny to take place.

Another Member emphasised the importance of Carlisle Renaissance, which should not be scheduled for consideration towards the end of a heavy Agenda.

The Chairman said that he would monitor the workload for that meeting and take action as required.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Work Programme be noted.

(2) That the Committee wished to scrutinise a report outlining progress on the Movement Strategy (including a Car Parking Strategy) at their October 2008 meeting.

(3)  That Councillor Mrs Vasey be nominated to represent the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the Performance Monitoring Task and Finish Group. 

IOS.74/08
RESPONSES FROM THE EXECUTIVE 
There were submitted Minute Excerpts setting out the decisions of the Executive on 26 August 2008 in response to the comments of this Committee on the following matters:

(a) 
EX.206/08 – Review of the Corporate Improvement Plan 2007- 2010
“That the Executive:

1.
Receive the comments of the Community, Corporate Resources and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees. 

2.
Note the arrangements that were being made for Overview & Scrutiny Committees to scrutinise Carlisle Renaissance.

3.
Note the national and local drivers identified in the Report to the Executive of 30 June 2008, and the opportunities they offer to inform and influence Council business and the existing and emergent priorities for the Council as identified in the above report.

4.
Refer the Review of the Corporate Plan to Council on 9 September 2008.”

RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be received.

(b) EX.222/08 - Supplementary Planning Documents
“That the Overview and Scrutiny Committees be assured that the Executive and Officers take into account the comments submitted by Overview and Scrutiny Committees.”

Referring to the above decision, Members questioned what that actually meant, commenting that currently there was no means of tracking responses to comments raised by this Committee.   They felt that the Executive should respond to observations made on a point by point basis.

That issue was one of a number of issues identified in the review of the Overview and Scrutiny function carried out in 2005 by an external specialist in scrutiny, Dr Stephanie Snape.

The Scrutiny Manager (Mrs Tibbs) responded that would be examined later in the year to identify how scrutiny had improved since the review and if there were further issues that needed to be resolved.  She added that the Committee also had a responsibility to ensure that the recommendations in the Minutes were more specific.

RESOLVED – That, subject to the comments detailed above, the response of the Executive be noted. 

(c) EX.223/08 - Improving the City Council’s Environmental Performance
“That the Executive welcome the comments of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee and note the progress which had been made and the possibility of the need to make investments so that future improvements can be made in this area.”

RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be received.

(d) EX.226/08 – Commercial Waste Service
“That the Executive 

Received the Commercial Waste Service Scrutiny report and recommendations and that a further report from the Director of Community Services on the implications including budget implication of the recommendations would be brought to a future Executive meeting.”

Mrs Tibbs informed Members that the report would come back before them following consideration by the Executive.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

(e) EX.229/08 - East Cumbria Countryside Project
“That the Executive:-

1.
Receive the views of Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny. 

2.
That the position with regard to Eden District Council be noted and subject to agreement of the County Council the Executive authorises Option 1 (as set out in the report) to be implemented as soon as practicable, following consultation.

3. The Director of Community Services, in conjunction with other partners and the ECCP Executive continues to assess future options with a view to presenting further proposals for the future of ECCP in January to take effect from April 2009.

4. The Director of Community Services, in conjunction with other partners and the ECCP Executive continues to seek efficiencies in operations during 2008/9.”

The Chairman informed the Committee that it was his understanding that Eden District Council had now formally submitted a letter withdrawing from the partnership.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

IOS.75/08
DALSTON CONSERVATION AREA REVIEW

The Local Plans and Conservation Manager (Mr Hardman) submitted report (DS.125/08) informing Members of the responses to consultation on the review of the Dalston Conservation Area boundary.  

Mr Hardman explained that the consultation had commenced in March 2008 and included a well attended public meeting and exhibition, with positive feedback from both residents and the Parish Council.  He outlined the results of the consultation which largely supported the proposed extension to the boundary and made further suggestions.

Mr Hardman then presented a revised Conservation Area boundary for designation by the Council which included two additional areas at St Michael’s School and Buckabank.

The Executive had on 26 August 2008 (EX.211/08) considered the matter and decided to accept, in principle, the revised Conservation Area boundary for Dalston and forward the report to this Committee for consideration.

In considering the matter, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) Concern that only 17 written responses had been received in response to consultation consisting of 1200 leaflets sent out to homes in the area with the Parish Newsletter, with copies also being available at the public exhibition and meeting.  Members’ concerns also related to consultation undertaken generally by the Council.

In response the Conservation Officer (Mr Messenger) advised that verbal comments had been received (mainly in favour of the proposal) in addition to the written responses referred to.  Many people would only write in if they had specific comments to make.

Mr Hardman stated that Officers saw an obligation to inform all those involved.  A notice about the consultation had been inserted in the press and the consultation period extended to encourage responses.

A Member considered that the consultation exercise, which had attracted over 100 participants to the public exhibition and meeting was excellent.  She suggested that, whilst people may not be inclined to write in response to consultation, they may more readily complete ‘tick’ boxes on a form at a meeting and consideration could be given to that format in future consultation exercises.

It was important for the authority to increase public involvement wherever possible and to that end it may be useful to involve Schools in consultation and gain the views of young people. 

Mr Hardman said that Schools had been consulted on previous occasions, although not in this instance when consultation had focussed on the Public Exhibition.  He would bear that point in mind for the future.

Another Member congratulated Officers for the report and consultation undertaken.  He recognised from experience in his own Ward that it was very difficult to get people to pick up leaflets delivered to their homes and read them.

(b) It was vital that, having taken the time to respond to consultation, members of the public were informed of the outcome.  How widely would the summary of responses be distributed?

Mr Hardman confirmed that people were appraised of the position, often receiving a copy of the summary sheet.

(c) A Member sympathised with the objection which suggested that the inclusion of large areas of grazing land ‘remote’ from the defined limits was inappropriate, and was concerned that may preclude development in the future.

In response Mr Hardman explained that the two basic rules were that development should ‘preserve or enhance’ a Conservation Area.   It was important to ensure that the Conservation Area boundary was correct and that would not necessarily preclude development.

Mr Messenger further explained the current Conservation Area boundary and that proposed, commenting that appropriate development would not be precluded.

(d) Amongst the comments received were a number relating to significant issues that would affect the character and appearance of the Conservation Area.  Could those issues be dealt with within a subsequent Management Plan?

Mr Messenger agreed that certain issues could be dealt with in a Management Plan.

(e) When did the review commence?

Mr Hardman indicated that the review had commenced a year ago.

The Chairman then thanked the Officers for their report.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised:

1. That the Committee welcomed the proposed revision to the Dalston Conservation Area as detailed within report DS.125/08.

2. That the Committee had concerns over the response rate to the consultation and expressed the hope that their suggestions (including consultation with Schools and young people; and the use of ‘tick’ box forms at meetings) would improve the position for future projects.

IOS.76/08
MAKING SPACE FOR WATER

The Highways Services Manager (Mr Poole) submitted report CS.67/08 updating Members on progress made by the Making Space for Water Group, which had continued to meet regularly in order to review and prioritise individual flooding problem areas, with two meetings having been held (2 May and 20 June 2008) since the last report to Committee.

The Executive had approved funding of £25,000 a year for three years, which was match funded by the three other organisations.  Any decision on where to spend that money was taken at the Making Space for Water meetings.  That collaborative approach ensured that the money was spent in the interests of all parties in equal measures.

Mr Poole then outlined progress at Harraby (Garlands), Castle Carrock, Little Caldew and Warwick Road/Victoria Road.

In June 2008 the Making Space for Water funds had a £37k balance from the last financial year.  After paying the balance of the fees covering Castle Carrock, a balance of approximately £20k remained.  The Team was working to identify relevant projects to programme for the remainder of the financial year.

In discussion Members raised the following comments and observations:

(a) The Committee would welcome more detailed reports in the future.

(b) A Member said that it was his understanding that the flooding issues at the Little Caldew had been resolved and sought clarification of the position.

In response, Mr Poole advised that the risk to Denton Holme was no greater than elsewhere.   Clearly it was never possible to guarantee that flooding would not occur in the future.  All that agencies could do was to minimise that risk.

Another Member commented that it was important that lines of responsibility were clearly defined so that everyone involved knew exactly what was required in a flooding event.  That would prevent unnecessary delays in response times.

(c) Excellent work was being done to address the issue of flooding.  However, Members continued to be concerned regarding gullies and drains (which did not have sufficient capacity to deal with the amount of water) in their wards and had resulted in water in the streets on occasion.

Mr Poole explained that under the claimed rights arrangement with the County Council, the City Council received funding towards cleaning gullies.  The amount received was not, however, sufficient to clean the gullies to the standard required which resulted in priority being given to the worst gullies. 

National design standards for the provision of drainage were in place and utilised in new developments, including the construction of holding ponds or water tanks.  The cost of inserting larger pipes would be considerable and a balance had to be struck at the end of the day.

A Member said that the Committee should be very concerned if only the worst gullies were being cleaned since that would store up problems for the future.  Problems also arose in dry weather with material becoming compacted and would intensify with leaves blocking the drains in the autumn.

A Member said that people were fearful every time it rained and emphasised the importance of communication with the public.  She felt that the Committee should scrutinise the contract with the County Council to determine what was expected from the funding provided to clean gullies.

In response Mr Poole explained that the arrangement was not an official contract.

A Member requested details of the gullies cleaned in their area; the Officer responded that this information could be provided to them.

(d) Progress over the past few months in respect of the Garlands had been slow as the United Utilities representative had been unable to attend the meetings.  A Member suggested that the Committee should investigate the position and that the Lonsdale Trust should be involved.

In response Mr Poole stated that the United Utilities did contribute to the meeting but their representative had to cover a wide area.

(e) Members requested that they be provided with details of the emergency flooding number.

(f) Flooding incidents were increasing nationally, the indications being that this could well be a long‑term trend.  Pressure should be brought to bear on central government to provide increased funding and higher standards for drainage.

The Scrutiny Manager (Mrs Tibbs) suggested that, bearing in mind the issues raised by Members, the potential may exist for more detailed scrutiny work on the matter.

The Chairman thanked Mr Poole for his attendance and presentation of the report.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Executive be requested to clarify if the Council would fund the Making Space for Water Group beyond the agreed three year timescale and if this was being considered as part of the budget planning process.

(2) That the Committee would consider undertaking more detailed scrutiny on the issues raised, including:

· If the Making Space for Water Group initiative would continue beyond the three year programme and how it could be funded in the future.

· How each organisation contributed to the Group and what role United Utilities played in the initiative.

· The excellent work undertaken to alleviate the risk of flooding in Carlisle, but that it was not possible to guarantee that flooding events would not arise in the future.  It was important to communicate this message to the public and ensure that the community was fully informed about the issues.

· Concern at the limited amount of funding available under the claimed rights arrangement with the County Council for the cleaning of drains and gullies, which resulted in the standards for cleaning not being met.

· That Member awareness of emergency contact arrangements and procedures in the event of flooding should be refreshed.  

IOS.77/08
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND ENTERPRISE – CARLISLE PARTNERSHIP PRIORITY GROUP AND CUMBRIA LOCAL AREA AGREEMENT
The Carlisle Partnership Manager (Mr Kemp) submitted report PPP.84/08 being the inaugural report in a series which would establish arrangements for the scrutiny of the activities of the Carlisle Partnership (CP) Economic Development and Enterprise (EDE) Group by Carlisle City Council.

Mr Kemp proposed to report the proceedings of the EDE Group of the CP twice in each civic year (September and April) to the Committee, the intention being that the Committee would over time develop lines of enquiry/interest which could then provide the focus for more detailed reporting in the future.

Mr Kemp provided a brief summary of the Group’s activities up to May 2008 when it was adjourned until after the formation of the Carlisle Renaissance Board and Team.  He reported that a small working group had been active during the summer months, formulating proposals for a refreshed EDE Group, details of which were provided.   A refreshed EDE group had been reconvened by the CP Executive on 24 September 2008.

Finally, Mr Kemp said that he would use those opportunities to report performance monitoring on the delivery of the Economic theme of the Cumbria LAA to allow continuing scrutiny of the LAA in the Carlisle and thematic context.  It was, however, important to note that the reporting of the LAA performance would be dependant on the availability of data from the Cumbria Strategic Partnership (CSP).


Members confirmed their agreement with the reporting mechanism outlined by Mr Kemp.

Mr Kemp then outlined the key points relating to the establishment of the relationship between the Carlisle Renaissance (CR) Board and the Carlisle Partnership.  The EDE group had emphasised that responsibility for the delivery of the Economic Strategy rested with the CR Board and founding partners (City and County Councils and North West Development Agency).

The CP Executive had authorised the CP Executive Chairman to write to the CR Board with the proposals detailed within report PPP.84/08.   Although no formal response had yet been received from the CR Board, Mr Kemp understood that the proposals were broadly acceptable to the Board.

In conclusion, Mr Kemp presented the Annual Performance Report for the year ended 31 March 2008.

In considering the matter, Members raised the following questions and comments:

(a) How would the proposals outlined affect the governance arrangements?

In response, Mr Kemp emphasised that the CR Board would not be accountable to the CP Executive but would be influenced by it and vice versa.  It was suggested that the relationship would become similar to that which the CP enjoyed with the Cumbria Primary Care Trust (i.e. one of inter‑dependence).  It was envisaged that the CP would continue to take overall responsibility for ownership of the Economic Strategy.

Mr Kemp referred Members to sections 7 and 8 of the report concerning delivery of the Economic Strategy, pointing out that it remained unclear exactly how much involvement the CR Board and Team would have in the delivery of the ‘people’ and ‘connections’ themes, given their existing capacity and areas of expertise.

(b) It was proposed that a private sector member of the CR Board should be nominated to the CP Executive to provide the essential link between the two and to strengthen the working relationship.  A Member sought clarification as to whether that proposal was just a communications exercise or whether that representative would take part in decision making.

Mr Kemp replied that the intention was that the representative would be part of the decision making process.  The first formal meeting of the CR Board had only taken place at the beginning of the week and therefore it was early days.

(c) The informal Chairs Scrutiny Group was meeting with the Programme Director of Carlisle Renaissance to discuss arrangements for scrutiny.  How would that process align with the Committee’s scrutiny of the EDE Group and the Economic Strategy?

Mr Kemp acknowledged that timing would be crucial to ensure that these items were considered together at appropriate meetings of the Committee.  He would work with Overview and Scrutiny staff and the Director to resolve timing issues. 

(d) Referring to the template for a re-formed EDE Group, a Member noted that the City Council was represented by the Economic Development Portfolio Holder.  She expressed concern that there was no means of political input or consultation with back bench Councillors until matters came to Overview and Scrutiny and asked whether such involvement should take place.  It was important to note that Members were the only people elected to represent the people of Carlisle.  The City Council had statutory duties in many areas and it was vital that Members had an overview for the district as a whole.

The Member added that the external scrutiny specialist, Dr Snape, had expressed strong views on Member involvement in her report to the authority.

In response, Mr Kemp said that the current scrutiny arrangement was working quite well, further adding that the three Group Leaders were Members of the CP Executive.  He undertook to include the Member’s point on the Agenda for the inaugural meeting of the EDE group.

(e) When would local performance information on the Local Area Agreement become available?

Mr Kemp expressed the hope that the report on the first quarter (up to July 2008) would be available in November.  

The Chairman thanked Mr Kemp for his informative report.

RESOLVED – (1) That the mechanism for reporting the proceedings of the Carlisle Partnership Economic Development and Enterprise group outlined in report PPP.84/08 be approved.

(2) That, whilst the Committee recognised that the relationship between the Carlisle Renaissance Board and the Carlisle Partnership was at an early stage, it was concerned at the lack of wider Member involvement as outlined in the report by Dr Stephanie Snape.  Members were further concerned that their ability to provide an overview into the process was limited.

(3) That the Committee welcomed the submission of performance information; but noted that the information was not Carlisle specific and hoped that aspect could be resolved at the earliest opportunity.

The meeting adjourned at 11.55 am and reconvened at 12 noon.

IOS.78/08
CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE – CARLISLE PARTNERSHIP PRIORITY GROUP AND CUMBRIA LOCAL AREA AGREEMENT
The Carlisle Partnership Manager (Mr Kemp) submitted report PPP.83/08 being the third in a series making the activities of the Carlisle Partnership (CP) Children and Young Peoples (CYP) Group available for scrutiny.  Members’ were asked to note the recent refresh of the CP CYP core priorities published in “A Community Plan for Carlisle – refresh and update 2008.”

The Reverend Cannon Dr Richard Pratt (Chairman of the Children and Young Peoples Priority Group) and Mr Amrik Panaser (the Children’s Trust Lead for Carlisle Local Delivery Platforms) were present at the meeting.

Canon Pratt presented report PPP.83/08.  He provided an update on the activities of the Group, informing Members that progress towards the resolution of the issue of young peoples’ homelessness had been slow.  The creation of a “Foyer” in the Fisher Street YMCA building was still in hand and further plans had been submitted for planning permissions.  Although revenue funding for the “Foyer” once established was in place, difficulties remained in terms of capital funding.

Many people and organisations who worked with young people were not part of the CYP group and therefore wider meetings were held periodically to address that aspect.  One such forum was scheduled to take place in Tullie House in early October.  In addition, further training and team building events would continue in 2008.

Canon Pratt outlined the key issues for the foreseeable future, including the need for the group to re‑engage with the educational aspects of service provision for children and young people.    Much work remained to be done to connect the Academies in the City, their governance and the integration of other services into the existing community structures.

Mr Kemp commented that the Eden Rural Foyer had recently received national recognition for its work with young people.  Canon Pratt emphasised that Mr David Robinson (Eden) was a volunteer whereas the other CYP groups were chaired by paid professionals.

Mr Panaser then gave a personal overview of the purposes of the Local Development Platforms (LDPs) and Multi Agency Support Teams (MAST) in Carlisle, namely:

· To introduce integrated working across the very diverse partnership of agencies delivering services to children and young people;

· To support the implementation of the Common Assessment Framework (CAF).

There was, in his view, a political agenda to move resources towards preventable measures.

The intention was to have a MAST in each LDP within Carlisle by 31 December 2008.  At present there were two operating LDP/MASTs in Carlisle based at NCTC and William Howard School, covering the geographical areas of Carlisle South and Brampton & Longtown.  The Carlisle South MAST was starting to show success. Mr Panaser had no extra resources and was trying to co‑ordinate resources.

Advanced planning was underway to develop a MAST in the west of the City which would be operational by the beginning of October 2008.   Initial planning was also underway for LDP/MAST development in Carlisle North, with Dalston to follow thereafter.

Mr Panaser had undertaken a SWOT analysis highlighting strengths, weaknesses, opportunities and threats.

Canon Pratt then outlined the future intentions and plans for 2008/2009, details of which were provided in the report, and included School issues and Health (Teen Lifecheck).  Discussion would take place with the Joint Schools Council to determine what could be done alongside the Teen Lifecheck, one idea being to rent a bus.

From the Carlisle perspective it was felt that there had been a loss of focus on the issues which had a direct and immediate effect on the majority of children, young people and their parents of Carlisle and, in particular, the provision and quality of ‘universal’ services.   He and Mr Kemp were giving thought to the manner by which that could be re‑asserted.

The division of Cumbria into four areas effectively detaching Eden from Carlisle continued to be a source of concern.  Children’s Services were undertaking a review of locality working and, in parallel, the CP was reviewing its structures and processes.

There was a potential indirect relationship between CYP group activities and the Safer, Stronger Group activities monitored notably by Cumbria Constabulary and the Youth Offending Service.  One further challenge was how the level of flexibility built into the response of the City Council to what was happening now.

Mr Kemp quoted an example of a similar problem experienced at the Library in Carlisle.  Canon Pratt added that the Library had been fantastic and creative in dealing with the young people in question, and suggested that Members may wish to visit the library, see what was going on and pass their comments to staff there.

During their scrutiny of the matter, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) Members recognised that the Carlisle South MAST had been a success.  However, performance reporting was county wide and it was not therefore possible to assess performance for Carlisle.

In response Mr Panaser referred Members to the SWOT Analysis at Annex B to report PPP.83/08 which was Carlisle specific.

(b) The MAST in Carlisle South was based at the North Cumbria Technology College, which was due to close within the next few years.  Where would it be based thereafter?

Mr Panaser replied that this was not known; however there would still be professional working in the area and the Common Assessment Framework would apply irrespective of the MAST’s location.

(c) The location for the Carlisle West MAST had yet to be finalised.  Had any thought been given to locating the MAST in a primary school or less formal location for example?

Mr Panaser advised that there was intense pressure at the Academy in terms of physical space.   There was a strong link with the NCTC and the MAST would remain there for the foreseeable future.  The most importance aspect for him was to ensure that the CAF process continued, location being less of an issue.

(d) Where did the views of local people fit into development of the Carlisle West MAST?

A Member emphasised the importance of discussion taking place with the wider community on issues such as location of the MAST.   Morton Community Centre for example already has a footfall of between 10,000 – 12,000 and therefore the location of a ‘team’ would be less noticeable than in a school.

Mr Panaser clarified that there was not a ‘team’.  Parties would suggest certain representatives for an area and a process to be followed. 

Canon Pratt added that the NCTC had offered Mr Panaser an office at no charge, whereas locating in a community centre may incur charges which raised another set of issues.

Canon Pratt was the Group Chairman and would take such views forward for discussion.

(e) Report PPP.83/08 was the third in a series.  When could the next report to Committee be expected?

Canon Pratt advised that the next report would be submitted in six months time.  Although there had not been a great deal of progress to report currently, Mr Panaser felt that the CAF had made a significant difference to real families, children and issues.

Mr Panaser said that the whole thrust of prevention was to stop things happening at an early stage and, if Members could identify issues of concern to their local communities, those could be raised through Canon Pratt.

A Member acknowledged the considerable amount of good work being undertaken in partnership.  It was also important to make use of local knowledge e.g. a bus currently operated in the west of the City to tackle the issue of drug abuse.  A representative of The Living Well Trust may be able to attend a meeting of the Neighbourhood Forum to request funding to run the bus for an additional night.

Mr Panaser felt that local intelligence was beneficial and the issue may be one of communication.

The Chairman thanked Canon Pratt and Mr Panaser for their attendance and input to the meeting.

Canon Pratt welcomed the opportunity to attend the Committee.

RESOLVED – That the Committee appreciated the opportunity to input their views and looked forward to working with the Carlisle Partnership Children and Young Peoples Group on future priorities at a local level.

IOS.79/08
PUBLIC AND PRESS
RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the Paragraph Number (as indicated in brackets against the Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

IOS.80/08
CONTAMINATED LAND


(Public and Press excluded by virtue of paragraph 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act)

The Director of Development Services (Mrs Elliot) submitted report DS.126/08 detailing works required to be carried out to meet the Council’s responsibilities and recommending funding options.

Mrs Elliot explained that two schemes were under consideration.  She outlined the background of each site and updated Members on progress to date in respect of works to minimise the contamination.

The decision of the Executive on 28 July 2008 (EX.199/08) was:

“That the Executive

1. Recommend that Council agree a supplementary estimate, to cover the costs of the two projects.

2. Refer the report to Infrastructure Overview and scrutiny.”

Mrs Elliot reported that the City Council had on 9 September 2008 approved the supplementary estimate to cover the costs of the two projects.

Mrs Elliot then responded to Members’ questions.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee was supportive of the work required to meet the Council’s responsibilities in respect of contaminated land.

IOS.81/08
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

It was noted that, during consideration of the above item of business, the meeting had been in progress for three hours and it was moved and seconded, and

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.

[The meeting ended at 1.05 pm]

